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President Lawrie Nock 6230 3320 

Vice President Allan Boyd 62976014 

Secretary Steve Cole 6255 8601 

Membership Secretary Pam Corbett 6297 7285 

Public Officer Ian McLeish 6230 3344 

Treasurer Brian Thomas 6253 8261 

Events Director Vacant  

Events Committee 
 

Ian McLeish 
Paul Anderson 
Geoff Rudd 
Chris Hillbrick-Boyd       
Jane Nock                      

6230 3344 
0421 482503 
6238 3350 
62976014 
62303320 

Registrar  John Corbett 6297 7285 

Vehicle Inspector Albert Neuss 
Alfred Sturm 

6297 6225 
62368032 

Council Delegates Allan Boyd, John Corbett 

Editor Malcolm Stewart 6299 5272 

Publishing Committee Krystyna McLeish, Geoff Rudd, Jane Nock, Jannie Brown 

Property Officers Ray, Barbara Malam 6230 3663 

Webmaster Richard Marson 6230 3463 

Club Meetings are held at 8pm on the first 
Tuesday of each month (except January) 
at the Girl Guide Hall, Erin Street, 
Queanbeyan.   
 

Contributions should be submitted by the 15th of 
the month for the following month's issue.  Articles 
covering events, membersô experiences, 
automotive/mechanical items or photographs 

welcomed. Photos will be returned. The editor 
reserves the right to accept, reject or modify any 
section of any article that has been submitted for 
publication.The opinions and views expressed in 
the articles published in The Wheel are wholly 
those of the respective authors, and not necessarily 
those of the Editor, or the Committee of the 
Southern Tablelands Heritage Automotive 
Restorers Club Inc.. 

Southern Tablelands Heritage Automotive 
Restorers Club 

 

PO Box 1420, Queanbeyan  NSW  2620 

/ƭǳō ²ŜōǎƛǘŜΥ  www.stharc.org.au 

/ƭǳō 9ƳŀƛƭΥ  stharc@australiamail.com 

9ŘƛǘƻǊΩǎ 9ƳŀƛƭΥ  STHARCeditor@activ8.net.au 
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Next Meeting  
 

Tuesday 2nd November -  Starting at 8pm 
Girl Guide Hall Erin St Queanbeyan 
 
 

Please bring a plate for supper to share. All welcome a little bit earlier for 
a cuppa and a catchup. 
 
Committee MeetingðTuesday 16 November 8pm 
 
 

 
 
 

 

Next Events  
November 2nd ðMelbourne Cup Luncheon 
November 6th ð- Celebration of Heritage Motoring, Yass  
November 21st ð Marques in the Park 
 
 
 

After Meeting Speaker November  
 

The guest speaker for the November meeting is to be advised but is sure 
to be interesting! 
 
 

Club Notices 
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Minutes of Monthly Meeting 

 
  

Held 3 October 2010 at Guide Hall, Queanbeyan 

Meeting Commenced:  8.05 p.m. 

Members Present: 30, Apologies: 3   Visitors: 4 

Minutes of Previous Meeting: 

Correction: Reference to Rhonda Whinnett (page 6) should read Rhonda 
Cornwall 

Accepted as issued in The Wheel.  Moved:  John Cornwall, Seconded:  
Chris Hillbrick-Boyd.  Carried. 

Correspondence In: 

2 membership renewals 
Multiple car club magazines 
 

Presidentôs Report:  Lawrie Nock welcomed members to the meeting 
and welcomed our guests. He thanked Allan Boyd for taking the chair  
during his absence. He also noted the report and recommendations of the 
sub-committee appointed to consider concerns over the status of         
concessional registration of Ian Scattergoodôs Chevrolet Monza. He 
thanked the committee members for their efforts. 

Lawrie noted that club activities were increasing as we moved into spring/ 
summer. 

Treasurerôs Report:   Due to the absence of the Treasurer no report was 
provided. 

Registrarôs Report:  John reported that there were two new vehicles   
presented to the registrar. These were Dennis McLeanôs Fire Truck and 
Colin McNallyôs M.G. 

Public Officerôs Report:  Ian McLeish. Ian reported that he had received 
a call from the office of Fair Trading regarding the status of our audit. He 
reported that while not mandatory our audit was proceeding. 

Property Officersô Report: Ray Mallam reported that there are still some 
stocks of jackets and fuel additives to move. 

CACTMC delegate.  Allan Boyd reported on the recent meeting. 

STHARC is hosting the 2011 CHMC half yearly meeting in Queanbeyan.  



Southern Tablelands Heritage Automotive Restorers Club Inc.     Page 5 

A draft agenda has been prepared to submit to CHMC for endorsement at this 
years half yearly meeting at Yass. 

CHMC Treasurer Sue Edney attended the AHMF in Perth last month.  The 
requirement for the mandatory fitting of approved child restraints for children 
under the age of 7 in all vehicles was again discussed. The CHMC would be 
writing to The Australian Transport Council seeking some exemptions for his-
toric Vehicles. 

Allan Boyd sought the support of STHARC in providing a letter of support to 
the CHMC with regard to their submission to the ATC on seatbelts. Carried by 
a show of hands. 

Allan reported that this matter would also be raised at the forthcoming Half 
Yearly meeting of the Bush Council at Yass. 

Editorôs Report Malcolm Stewart Sought the support of members in providing 
articles for the wheel. 

Events Directorôs Report:  Allan Boyd reported on arrangements for the 
Bathurst 1000 day at the Hall. Chris Hillbrick-Boyd reported on the ladies   
program. 

Ian McLeish gave a run down on the run to Wee Jasper planned for Sunday 
24 October. He was predicting a great day and had arranged a tour of Careys 
Cave  as part of the program. 

Paul Anderson gave another run through arrangements for the track day on 
15 May next year. He said that a deposit was required by December so asked 
members to consider attending the day ASAP. 

Reports were presented on recent events including Queanbeyan Swap meet 
and the German AutoFest. Both events were well supported. 

Webmaster:  Nil report. 

General Business:  Nil 

Special Occasions: Birthdays.  Grace Corbett turned 13 on 17 October.    
Joe Vavra turned ? on 12 October. 

Raffle:  Two prizes on offer this month. 

Meeting Closed:  9:05p.m. 

NEXT MEETING :   Tuesday 2
 
November at the Guide Hall.  

Lawrie Nock welcomed Guest Speaker Ian Irwin who spoke about his         
RR Silver Ghost. 
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MELBOURNE CUP LUNCHEON Invitation    

Tuesday 2 November 2010 1pm to after the race 
 

We have found retirement suits us, and we thought there may be other   sim-
ilar people about, so we decided it was our turn again to host a          Mel-
bourne Cup Luncheon. 

There will be cup sweeps (50c, $1, $2), best dressed fancy hat/cap competi-
tion, lucky door prize and some wonderful company.  Bring some food and 
drinks to share, your best jokes and stories and travel to the Boydôs in your 
best STHARC vehicles.  If you have not visited us before, then when you 
telephone or email your acceptances be sure to ask for directions.   

Our big TV will be set up inside and we will have a smaller one also to watch 
The Big Race.  Now all we need is you and the sunshine é 

Coordinators:  Allan and Chris Boyd 
Home phone:  6297 6014, email: allanchris@grapevine.com.au (note new email 
address). 

 
 

CELEBRATION OF HERITAGE MOTORING 
Yass Antique Motor Club 

Banjo Paterson Park, Meehan Street, Yass 
Saturday 6 November 2010  

 

As a matter of urgency, please let Chris HB know if you are hoping to come.  
We have indicated to the organizers that STHARC will be there, but will let 
them know numbers asap.   

Meet at the Guides Hall 7.45, Leave @ 8am to arrive in Yass and park our 
vehicles in the designated area by around 9am.  The route will be from the 
Guides Hall, Yass Rd, Sutton Road, Tallangatta Rd to Murrumbateman and 
then the Barton Hwy to Banjo Paterson Park, Yass (near the Soldiers Club).  
For those enroute, please let Chris know where you will be parked to join the 
run.  BYO food, drinks, morning tea to share, crockery/cutlery, chairs, hats, 
sunscreen and a smile.   

Coordinator:  Chris Hillbrick-Boyd   
Home phone: 6297 6014,  mobile:  0419 013 263 
Email:  allanchris@grapevine.com.au,   

 
 

November Upcoming Events 

mailto:allanchris@grapevine.com.au
mailto:allanchris@grapevine.com.au
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MARQUES IN THE PARK  
John Knight Memorial Park, Belconnen 

Sunday 21 November 2010 
 

Yes, Marques in the Park is back on, and back to its original venue.  
Please note that a number of activities are on this day, in particular a   
major triathlon that is starting from Lake Ginninderra, so be aware that 
there will be lots of vehicles in the vicinity and some of them interstate 
visitors who may not know their way about.  As the BBQ trailer will be go-
ing, is there someone available to tow it please?  Let Geoff or Chris HB 
know at the November meeting.    
 
Meet at the Guides Hall at 9.00am, leave @ 9.l5am.  Entrance to the Park 
is via Lake Ginninderra College car park. Espresso coffee and food stalls.  
Vehicle access and movement is allowable all day.  Club BBQs permitted.  
BYO food (STHARC bbq trailer will there to cook bbq meat etc) and 
drinks, morning tea to share, crockery/cutlery, chairs, hats, sunscreen.  
Should be a great day.   
 

Coordinator:  Geoff Rudd 
Phone  6238 3350 
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The P3 Rover  

Peter Edwards 
 
Tim Brownell in How to Restore your Collector Car (1984) wrote, ñTrue 
óClassicsô are defined by the Classic Car Club of America as follows: fine or 
unusualé motor cars built between and including the years 1925 and 1948, 
distinguished for their respective fine design, high engineering standards and 
superior workmanship. Strictly speaking, classics are distinguished by special 
styling or mechanical features not found in run-of-the-mill cars.ò 
 

Without getting into a discussion about the definition of antique, veteran, 
classic, vintage, etc. it can be said that according to the above description the 
1948 Rover P3 is definitely a classic, finely engineered and unusual. Like 
most classics it is quite scarce. A Melbourne parts dealer said that over the 
years they had 30-40 P4s to wreck, but only three P3s. Total production of 
the Rover P3 1948-9 was no more than 9,111 cars. 
 

The 1948 Rover appeared as a 4 cylinder ó60ô and a 6 cylinder ó75ô with a 
completely new post-war engine of an inclined cylinder head design, the inlet 
valves being in the head, and the exhaust valves located at the side. This 
óIoEô design required the manifolding to have inlet and exhaust pipes on    
opposite sides of the engine. The inlet pipe has a thermostatically controlled 
water jacket. 
 

During the war years many engineering advances had taken place. The Rov-
er engines were beautifully quiet and more fuel efficient than their    prede-
cessors. Light alloys were liberally used in valve covers, timing covers, the 
sump and gearbox assembly. The 4 cylinder version of the engine was used 
in the Series 1 Land Rover, while the 6 cylinder engine was the basis of 
those used in the P4 75s from 1950-1954.  
 

Another special feature of Rovers at that time was the free wheel, described 
in The Autocar (13/2/48) thus:  ñAt the back of the gear box is an inbuilt    
controlled free wheel which permits noiseless and easy gear changing     
without touching the clutch pedal, merely by releasing the throttle and moving 
the gear lever.ò 
 

Rover had also gone over to independent front suspension with anti-roll     
stabiliser, and made extensive use of rubber bushing. Other features        
included electric fuel pump, synchromesh on 3

rd
 and top gears, heating/

demisting and hydro-mechanical brakes. 
 
 

Cover Vehicle Special 
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The chassis design was new too, but the most intriguing thing about the car, 
and what makes it ófine and unusualô is the retention of a pre-war body 
shape to cater for the conservative tastes of the middle-class customers. 
The sales brochures describe it as an ñattractive and dignified body designò. 
As The Motor (18/2/48) said, ñMany motorists, both at home and abroad, 
continue to approve the established stylesò. 
 

The body had ósuicideô doors, sunroofs were provided, and either four or six   
side windows (4- or 6-light). The door windows had rain-shedding glass   
louvres above them, and the driverôs window had a quick-action lever to 
open and close it. 
 

Add to this, external tuned twin horns, running boards, and mudguard-
mounted headlights and you have the advantage of an antique style with a 
respectable post-war performance. No need to own a car which drives like a 
billy cart in order to experience old-world features, and I havenôt even     
mentioned the interior, with its timbers and useful range of dials. The Rover 
P3 has an interesting history and a great look--a true classic.  

 

Peter Edwardsô 1948 P3 6-light Rover 
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STHARC Driver Training Day  

Sunday 3 April 2011 ð 9am to 5pm 
 

STHARC is organising an inaugural track day at the Marulan Driver         
Education Centre (www.mdtc.com.au ).  We are seeking expression of    
interest from members, family and friends.  To make the day viable we    
need at least 30 people to attend. 
 

The cost of the event will be $110 per person including lunch.  A deposit 
of $50 is due by 7 December 2010. The day will include some driver       
education, BBQ lunch, as well as track time. Track Day insurance is also 
covered as part of the cost. 
 

Track sessions will be broken into three different types, Fast, Intermediate 
and Casual.  If you intend on testing your classic or modern car to its       
extreme, then youôll also need to bring a helmet and wear full length         
non-flammable clothing (ie: cotton). The day will not be about speed, but 
control and education.  Prizes will be given to drivers who can drive the track 
closest to their nominated time.  To keep everyone safe, there are only six 
cars on the track at any one time. 
 

Another bonus is that anyone from 15yrs and above can drive on the track. 
What a great opportunity to give some of our kids/grandkids a chance to 
drive our classic cars in a safe environment. The track is designed for the 
safety of the drivers and their cars.  All run off areas are uphill, with no crash 
barriers to worry about. 
 

If you are interested in attending or have any general queries, please email 
Paul Anderson on anderson06@optusnet.com.au or phone 0421 482 503. 

  

http://www.mdtc.com.au/
mailto:anderson06@optusnet.com.au
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Polo T-shirts $35 

Good sun protection Broad brimmed Hat $18 

Peaked Cap $18 

For your car a Must should be a Metal Badge $27 

Plastic Car Badge $8 

STHARC keyring $11 

Club name bars to suit the new CRS number 
plates - pair for cars 

$18 

Club name bars to suit the new CRS number 
plates ï single for bikes 

$9 

Polar fleece pullover ï adult $42 

Polar fleece vest ï adult $32 

Polar fleece pullover ï children $32 

Two-in-one jacket (new to our range) $75 

The following items are available for sale at 
our monthly meetings.   
 

Please let our property officers Ray and 
Barbara Mallam at a meeting or on phone 
6230 3663 if you would like to buy or try on 
any items.   
 

There are items for both Summer and Winter, 
so have a look at what is available. 
 

All clothing is embroidered with the STHARC 
logo. 

 

  STHARC Items Available  
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STHARC  
CHRISTMAS  
CELEBRATION 
SUNDAY 12.12.10 

SUTTON HALL @ 10am 
 

FREE RAFFLES & PRIZES 
 

GAMES, FUN AND LAUGHTER 
 

FOOD, DRINK AND GREAT COMPANY  
 

A DAY FOR THE YOUNG AND YOUNG AT HEART 
 

FATHER CHRISTMAS WILL BE COMING WITH  
PRESENTS & GOODIES 

 

MARK THIS DATE IN YOUR DIARIES, INTO YOUR           
MOBILES, ON THE FRIDGE DOOR! 

 
 

STHARC is calling on members  
to be Christmas Party helpers to  
make this a great day for everyone. 
Phone Jane Nock on 6230 3320 or 
Chris Hillbrick-Boyd on 6297 6014 
to offer your services ï more hands  
make the load lighter and easier.   

 

 
Santaôs sack: Childrenôs presents max $10,  
wrapped and childôs name legibly written 
BYO drinks, salads and desserts to share,  
hats and sunscreen, other family members 
and of course your STHARC vehicles ï  
perhaps suitably decorated for the occasion!   



Page 14                  The Wheel 

  
  

Date/
Day 

  
STHARC EVENTS 
To December 2010 

  
CONTACT 

 
BBQ 
Trail-
er 

  

All STHARC runs start from the Qbn Girl Guides Hall Erin St 
Qbn unless otherwise indicated. 

For all runs:  BYO chairs, tables, picnicware, drinks and food 
unless otherwise advised. 

NOVEMBER 2010 

2 
Tues-
day 

Melbourne Cup Lunch ï best 
dressed hat 
Please phone acceptances by Fri 
29 Oct ï bring some food/drink to 
share.  Cup draws 50c, $1, $2 
 

Allan & Chris 
Boyd 
62976014/ 0427 
976 014 

No 

6 Sat-
urday 

Celebration of Heritage Motor-
ing 
Yass Antique Motor Club, Meet 
at Guides Hall at 7.45 for 8am 
start      
 

Chris Hillbrick-
Boyd 
6297 6014 or 
0419 013 263 
al-
lanchris@grapvine
.com.au 

No 

21 
Sun-
day 

Marques in the Park, John 
Knight Memorial Park, Belconnen      
 

Geoff Rudd on 
6238 3350 

No 

DECEMBER 2010 
5ð
Sun 

Terribly British Day Short run & 
displayPatrick White Lawns, 
meet 9.15 for 9.30am start 

Events Commit-
tee 

 
No 

12ð
Sun 

STHARC Christmas PartySut-
ton 9.30 for 9.45am start Details/
Venue TBA  

Events Commit-
tee 

Yes 

JANUARY 2010 

9-Jan Summernats @ EPIC Car Dis-
play 

Chris Hillbrick-
Boyd 6297 6014 

No 

TBA Twilight Run Paul Anderson Yes 
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FEBRUARY 2010 

TBA Working Bee at Guides Hallð
bring tools, cleaning gear/
products and morning tea to 
share. List at February meeting 
of jobs and equipment needed 

Events Commit-
tee 

Yes 

  
Date 

  
OTHER EVENTS     2010ï

2011 

  
CONTACT 

  
IN-
VITE 

6-7 
Nov 

Shoalhaven Club 40
th
 birthday 

Rally 
Carl Geewohn 
0427213960 

Yes 

12-14 
Nov 
Fri - 
Sun 

Bombala Historic Engine & Ma-
chinery Socy bi-annual rally.  
Overnight run.  Details TBA 

Allan Boyd 
0427976014 

Yes 

13-14 
Nov 
Sat-
Sun 

Canberra Ute Van & Truck Mus-
ter @ EPIC       Fundraiser: Brain 
Injury Foundation 

www.canberracount
ry.com/muster.html 

Yes 

20-21 
Nov 
Sat-
Sun 

Taralga Tractor Trek & Heritage 
Rally, Taralga Showground from 
10am each day 

Phone 4844 7016 or 
John     Corbett 
6297 7285 

Yes 

20-21 
Nov 
Sat-
Sun 

Snowy Mountains Touring 
Classic 
Open to registered vehicles of 
30+ years 

Chris Reeks 0407 
299 008 

Yes 

26 
Janu-
ary 
2011 

NRMA Motorfest Jane Nock Yes 

30 Jan 
2011 

Bungendore Show/static dis-
play 

TBA Yes 

April 
2011 

Rolls Royce National Rally, 
Canberra  

Lawrie & Jane Nock  Yes 

April 
2011 

Bush Council Easter Rally, Fos-
ter Tuncurry, NSW  

www.bushcouncil.c
om.au  

Yes 
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History of Dodge from 1901 -1968 

Source: Dodge  

 
1901-1914: Brothers John and Horace Dodge, talented machinists and         
ambitious businessmen, rose from humble beginnings to become giants in 
the early American automobile industry. In 1901, after several years of 
building   bicycles and piecework components for the budding auto       
industry, the brothers founded a machine shop in Detroit and began      
producing transmissions for the Olds Motor Works. Within a year, they 
agreed to build engines for Henry Ford, stopped building components for 
Olds, and accepted Ford's offer of 10 percent of his company's stock. 
 

Success came quickly. The Dodges built all of the mechanical             
components for Ford's early cars, and their firm soon became the largest 
automotive parts  company in the world. But they sparred with Ford over 
finances and ended the relationship in frustration after 12 tumultuous 
years. 
 

1914-1924: In 1914, the brothers formed a new company, Dodge       
Brothers, Inc., capitalized with $5 million in common stock, and began 
building their own    vehicles ð the world's first mass-produced all-steel 
touring cars. In 1915, more than 45,000 Dodge cars were built and sold, 
the best first-year sales record for a new car in the industry at the time. 
 

General John J. Pershing's successful use of 250 Dodge touring cars  
during the 1916 Mexican border campaign against Pancho Villa further 
enhanced the brand's reputation, and by 1920 Dodge was the               
second-best selling car in America. 
 

Capitalizing on their products' quickly established reputation for reliability 
and value, the Dodge Brothers firm began using the word 'dependability' 
in advertising. Customers responded, and by 1925, one million Dodge 
cars had been manufactured and sold. 
 

With their early passenger cars earning recognition for durability and val-
ue, the Dodge brothers soon began considering ways to convert their suc-
cessful car platform to truck applications. During 1917, their firm began 
producing 'commercial cars,' including military ambulances and          
screen-sided business trucks. Panel delivery trucks, fire trucks, pickups, 
chassis-cabs and other models were soon offered. 
 

During 1920, the company lost its founding fathers. John Dodge died in              
January and his younger brother Horace succumbed the following        
December. 
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In 1921, Dodge Brothers agreed to market Graham Brothers medium-duty 
trucks through its dealerships; in turn, every Graham vehicle utilized a 
Dodge engine. This partnership provided Dodge dealers with a full line of 
trucks to sell in addition to the highly regarded Dodge passenger cars, and 
the resulting sales increases prompted Dodge to buy the Graham Brothers 
firm. 
 

1925-1929: A New York investment banking firm paid the brothers' widows, 
in a single cash payment, $146 million for the Dodge Brothers firm. Within 
three years, the bankers initiated negotiations with Walter Chrysler to buy 
Dodge. When the $170 million transaction was completed on July 31, 1928, 
Chrysler Corporation had grown fivefold overnight to become the third of 
Detroit's 'Big Three' automakers. 
 

1930-1941: In 1930, 'Dodge Brothers' became simply 'Dodge,' and the 
brand's first eight-cylinder engine was completed. The distinctive ram's 
head hood ornament, designed by sculptor Avard T. Fairbanks, first       
appeared in 1932. 
 

Through the 1930s, Dodge continued to expand its passenger car line, 
adding contemporary options like radios and straight-eight engines. A    
four-door sedan built in 1935 was the brand's three-millionth car. But other 
vehicles in the Dodge lineup were gaining in popularity; the purchase of 
Graham Brothers had made Dodge one of the leading single-brand        
producers of light- and medium-duty trucks.  
 

1942-1945: During World War II, Dodge-made war materials appeared in 
weapons, tanks, ships, aircraft and air raid sirens. Particularly notable 
among Dodge's contributions were more than 500,000 military trucks and 
over 18,000 aircraft engines. 
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 1946-1954: In the postwar years, Dodge vehicles evolved slowly from    
earlier designs and maintained a tall, boxy appearance. Prewar Dodge 
model designations like Custom and Deluxe were replaced with more    
colourful names like Meadowbrook, Coronet and Wayfarer. 
 

Optional at extra cost in the 1953 Coronet was the new Red Ram 'HEMI-
Head' engine, the first Dodge V-8 in 20 years and first of the soon-to-be-
legendary HEMIÈ engines that would equate the words 'Dodge' and 
'speed' for generations. Lee Petty captured Dodge's first NASCAR win, 
while another Dodge V-8 won the Mobil Economy Run. 
 

One year later, a Dodge Royal 500 paced the Indianapolis 500-Mile Race, 
HEMI-powered Dodges set 196 speed records at the Bonneville Salt Flats 
ï and the Dodge Firearrow idea car, produced by Carrozzeria Ghia in   
Italy, offered a dramatic hint of changes to come in Dodge product design. 
 

1955-1960: The much-needed restyling came in 1955, part of Chrysler 
design chief Virgil Exner's heralded Forward Look makeover, an overnight 
transformation of all the company's products. Notable among the longer, 
lower and wider Dodge redesigns were the luxurious Custom Royal    
models, which offered push-button transmission selectors, three-tone 
paint schemes, a variety of trim options and V-8 power. 
 

With these high-powered, high-style cars, Dodge began to establish its 
reputation as Chrysler's performance brand. In 1955, Dodge built 237,000 
V-8s in a 273,000-unit model year. Dodge upped the horsepower stakes 
in 1956 with the D-500 HEMI V-8; the manual transmission-equipped   
version boasted 295 horsepower, compared to the 189-horsepower rating 
of that year's standard Dodge V-8. Dodges won 11 NASCAR races in 
1956, a number that wouldn't be matched until 1964. 
 

Another one-of-a-kind Dodge in this era was the LaFemme, a car        
specifically marketed to women. Clad in special Heather Rose and      
Sapphire White colors, the HEMI-powered LaFemme featured special   
interior tapestry with pink rose buds, pink trim and a matching umbrella, 
rain bonnet and make-up case. 
 

Beginning with the 1957 models, Dodges became even lower and longer, 
giving emphasis to their dramatic tailfins, an iconic Chrysler design feature 
of the era. The light-filled, curved-glass cabins and broad, flat surfaces 
reflected a fundamental change, quickly copied by competitors, in the  
proportions of the American automobile. 
 

1961-1968: Dodge entered the small-car (or 'compact') field for the first 
time in 1961 with the Lancer, a uniquely styled car that was almost two 
feet shorter and 700 pounds lighter than a full-size Dodge. This platform 
provided the basis for a series of Chrysler cars that were to capture 40 
percent of the total American compact market in the early 1970s.        
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Subsequent Dodge spin-offs included the 1963-76 Dart, the 1970-76 Swinger 
and the 1971-72 Demon. 
 

Even so, full-size cars were still very much in demand throughout the 1960s. 
The 1965 Dodge large-car lineup contained 13 models, including the sporty 
Polara and the plush new Monaco with bucket seats front and back. A        
remarkable array of optional convenience, trim and powertrain choices,     
including no fewer than 10 different engines, kept car shoppers busy. 
 

To maintain Dodge's performance image, the 413-cubic-inch Ramcharger 
Max-Wedge engine was introduced in 1962. One year later, the larger 426-A 
Ramcharger appeared; it boasted 425 horsepower and quickly found appre-
ciative audiences at drag strips nationwide. 
 

New on showroom floors in 1966 was the first Dodge Charger, a fastback au-
to show concept car brought to life using the underpinnings of the mid-size 
Dodge Coronet. Dramatically restyled two years later, the 1968 Charger sold 
three times as well as its 1966 predecessor and became one of the          
company's most memorable and successful vehicles. 
 

During the mid-1960s, Dodge expanded its reputation as a performance 
brand with high-powered products for both racing and street applications. 
Roger Linamood drove the 'Color Me Gone' Dodge to the National Hot Rod 
Association's Top Eliminator title, and a Ramcharger-equipped rail dragster 
set a new national speed record of 190.26 mph. 
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 Out and About 
Bathurst 1000 DayðSunday 10 October 2010 
Allan Boyd  

A one-off day was the 10/10/10, not just the date but the day Craig      
Lowndes and Mark Skaife conquered Mt Panorama at Bathursté.again! 

 

The usual preparation was required to get the STHARC BBQ trailer and 
the big-screen TV, food and drinks to the Guides Hall/STHARC           
clubhouse.  Chris and I arrived at the clubhouse at about 8.45am and 
started setting up, followed by John Corbett who unloaded the big TV out 
of the back of the VW and set it up in the hall.  The BBQ was set up and 
we started cooking eggs and bacon for brecky while watching the lead up 
to the Big Race.  Soon afterwards Jane Nock, Krys McLeish, the Malamôs 
and Cornwellôs arrived; the ladies decided their day out would be spent at 
Floriade (see separate report), but not until after the start of the race.  The 
men thought this was a good idea also!   

 

The men settled into their chairs to watch the race in earnest; the only 
things missing were the smell of racing fuel and rubber.  With the advent 
of modern technology you would think these would be available in a spray 
can!  The first lap saw a spectacular crash by Damien Coulthard.  The 
ladies decided it was time to depart.  Some more STHARC members    
arrived, made a cuppa and settled in to watch the big race.  

 

Around 12.3pm we lit up the BBQ again and cooked up a delicious lunch; 
about this time Ken Hearne arrived with his newly acquired 1956 Buick 
Special and Peter and Anne Toet with their newly acquired 1966 Rolls 
Royce Silver Shadow.  We left the race behind, to check out the new    
vehicles in the car park  ï this took some time.   

 

Back to watching the race when Ian McLeish arrived with two visitors, his 
brother Ken and Kenôs friend Bernie, who cooked themselves some lunch.  
With about 15 laps to go the ladies returned from Floriade, all carrying 
bunches of sweet smelling flowers. B&&&.r!  if only we had a spray can of 
race fuel and rubber!  Following a crash with only 5 laps to go, the pace 
car bunched the race cars up which created an exciting finish.   

 

All over for another year; we 
packed up and vacuumed the hall 
floor before leaving for home. 
 

Thanks to all those members who 
supported the day and helped to 
set up and pack up, with special 
thanks to John Corbett. 
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Roll Call 
Allan Boyd and Chris Hillbrick-Boyd Modern VW TV van and BBQ trailer 
John Corbett    Modern ute 
John & Ronda Cornwell   1956 FJ Holden (good to see it out and 

about again) 

Jane Nock     Modern Pajero 
Krys McLeish    Modern Pajero (BBQ  trailer back to Sutton) 

Ray & Barbara Malam   1970s Daimler 
Chris Forsey     1970s Ford Falcon 
Steve Cole     Modern 
Ken Hearne     1956 Buick Special 
Peter & Anne Toet    1966 Rolls Royce Silver Shadow 
Ian McLeish, Ken McLeish + Bernie (visitor) Modern Mercedes 

 

Hope we didnôt overlook anyone else who called in.   
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Ladies Day RunðSunday 10 October 2010 
Chris Hillbrick -Boyd 

Listening to the news on Sunday evening it was announced a record 
number of marriages took place on this date.  Well, we did not get to see 
any weddings today but certainly we enjoyed seeing flowers fit for a  
wedding.   

 

Ronda Cornwell, Jane Nock, Krys McLeish, Barbara Malam and Chris 
Hillbrick-Boyd unanimously agreed that a day at Floriade would be a day 
well spent.  Krys offered her Pajero with Chris driving, and off to Floriade 
we departed from the Guide Hall (leaving the blokes to watch ñthatò 
race).  The crowds were plentiful at Floriade but not overwhelming.   
 

Ronda suggested a ride on the ferris wheel to get a marvelous overview 
of the layout, so leaving Barbara on the ground to look after bags etc, the 
others bravely stepped into the enclosed seats.  Disappointed we were 
not ï we could see the display of flowers and plants clearly from top of 
the ferris wheel ï the elephant and the unicorn, the words ñThe Endò, the 
rainbow and the various stalls and stands.   
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

Back on terra firma the ñintrepid fiveò set out to discover the individual 
displays, the tall tulips, the masses of petunias and other flowers, the 
lettuce-leaf edged flowering kale, the ducks and the fish in the pond.  
The Butterfly Lounge ï yes the flower displays out front were butterfly 
shaped ï offered a relatively quiet place under cover to eat lunch and 
relax before the flower adventure continued.  
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We oohed and aahed over the masses of flowers set out in colourful     
formation ï the almost black tulips and violas, the orangy red tulips with 
yellow slashes, the pinks, the whites and the rainbow hued petals that 
were attracting much attention from all who gazed at them.  We enjoyed 
the Bonsai display and marveled at trees over 20 years old only 30cm in 
height to maybe a metre high.   
 

Back up near the entrance gate the five split into separate groups, and 
whilst the others discovered some of the stalls, Chris wandered into one 
of the pavilions to discover a demonstration of mosaic making, and some 
stuffed fauna and avifauna, and photos from Canberra and beyond.  The 
Interflora pavilion now was the attraction and all five ladies seated      
themselves to enjoy nearly an hour of flower decorating techniques and 
tips.  Naomi, the young demonstrator, certainly kept her audienceôs      
attention.  Then a wonderful surprise, the flower displays were raffled off 
to the audience, and 3 of the group won bunches, and Jane organized for 
the remaining two to receive a small flower gift also.  

 

After a last quick dash around the stalls offering everything from tea to 
toiletries, it was time to return to the Hall and the end of ñthat raceò.  The 
intrepid five agreed that it had been a wonderful day, and maybe next 
year a visit to Floriade ñNightfestò should be on the agenda.   
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Sydney International Motor Show ð Friday 15 October 2010 
Malcolm Stewart  

I was lucky enough to attend the Industry day at the Sydney International 
motor show. This day is closed to the public and is reserved for industry 
representatives, VIPs and the Press as well as people like myself who 
have not yet fallen off the invitation list following my retirement. None the 
less it was great to catch up with industry colleagues and see some of the 
new cars and technologies. 
 

This yearôs show was very well supported as the new format is bi-annual 
with a smaller show in Melbourne in the alternate year.  
 

The big themes for this year were fuel consumption, emissions, alternative 
power systems, safety, utility and of course dreams. 
 

Ford announced that it would become the first mainstream producer to put 
active suspension as standard in its full range of vehicles. Holden pushed 
its new IQ system which will also be fitted across the range. This is a 
touch screen in the vehicle that controls the climate, entertainment, 
phone, sat nav, engine management reports etc. It also logs onto the in-
ternet and interfaces with mobile phones and other portable devices.  
 

On fuels, both Holden and Ford announced new LPG technology that 
would take better advantage of this cheaper fuel than their current       
offerings which were effectively gas conversions.  I also heard, on the 
side, that FORD was developing a 2 litre Falcon! It is going to be turbo-
charged and with weight savings will compete with the big 6 on            
performance but offer substantial fuel savings. Holden will offer smaller 
versions of itôs V6 engine, down to 2.4 litres.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Range Rover Evoque 
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All the majors displayed near future electric vehicles with Nissan offering a 
plug in.  Holden is awaiting the global release of the Volt. Technically it is 
a Hybrid but the petrol engine does not drive the wheels. It has tiny high 
efficiency petrol motor that charges the batteries that drive the car. It also 
generates power when decelerating or on a decline.  
 

Plug-ins, such as Nissanôs car, are of interest in Europe and other areas 
that produce clean electricity primarily from nuclear power. In Australia, 
the bulk of our electricity is produced from coal and with predictions that 
alternative power will only account for less than 5% of our total needs 
within the next 30 years plug ins are only a way of transferring pollution.  
 

Anyway on to the sexy stuff. Range Rover released a ridiculous sport  
utility with no practical useðbut we all loved it. The Italian exotics were all 
there - Porsche showed off its 911 GT2 RS, a road version of its race car. 
All 7 allocated to Australia have been pre-sold at $560,000. Personally I 
liked the new Jag and Maserati.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Porsche 911 GT2 RS 
 

Darling Harbour is an excellent venue for the motor show, however, a 
number of manufacturers complained that there is inadequate space to 
display their full range.  Other major motor shows include commercial  
vehicles, right up to heavy trucks.  There is a strong rumour that the motor 
show will relocate to Homebush where more extensive display are        
possible, including drive opportunities and off-road facilities.  Car        
companies are keen to get potential customers into their vehicles.  Iôm 
sure weôd put our name down for the new Lambourgini, however it is un-
likely that this invitation will extend to cars pushing the $1 million price tag! 
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Repairs to all makes and models, including LPG vehicles. 
NSW & LPG Rego Inspections 
 
 

33 KENDALL AVE  Ph.:6297 8557       

QUEANBEYAN 2620 Fax:6299 3800 

        Seiffert Automotive  

 
All types of mechanical work done to most 

makes and models of vehicles. 
Authorised Inspection Station NSW & 

ACT. 
 

Albert & Andrew Neuss  
8 Endurance Ave Queanbeyan 

02 6297 6225 

 Capital Diesel Service  
Diesel fuel injection specialist 

 
John and Pam Corbett 

pco04198@bigpond.net.au 
Ph. 6297 7285 

Mob.: 0412 295 177 
  8 Lily Place Queanbeyan 2620 

THANK YOU  

Thank you this month from the editor to Peter Edwards and the events   
organisers for their contributions to another issue, and to our printing and 
collating team ïJohn and Ronda Cornwell, Geoff Rudd, Krystyna McLeish, 

Jane Nock, Jannie Brown and Paul Hogarth. 
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